Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, May 7, 2012

The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, May 7, 2012 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Jeff Fogleman, Kelly Allen, and Ashley Warren

Council Members Absent: n/a

Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Atty. Rob Jennings, Clerk Melanie Hamilton

Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.

Mayor Boggs recognized retired police lieutenant Tim Smith for his hard work and service to the Town. Mr. Smith retired May 1, 2012 and Mayor Boggs presented him with his retired badge and service weapon.
Public Hearings

7:02 pm

The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held a public hearing to Close out the CDBG Community Revitalization Grant 07-D-2177.

Michael Walser of Hobbs, Upchurch, & Associates spoke to the council regarding the closeout of the Town’s second CDBG Community Revitalization Grant (#07-D-2177). This grant is the additional $100,000 that was used to resurface streets and rehabilitate two additional homes. Mr. Walser stated that all the funds from this grant have been expended and that the NC Department of Commerce has recently completed a monitoring session and gave the town a clean review. 
Councilmember Lovette spoke positively of this project and noted the abundant community support and appreciation of the work that has been completed. Manager Earp noted that while this project has spanned 3 years and has seen its ups and downs, overall it has gone smoothly and he is very pleased with the results.

The Mayor opened the public hearing and no members of the public chose to speak on this issue. The Mayor closed the public hearing. 

The Mayor then called a special meeting on Thursday, May 10, 2012 at 6:00pm in the Council Chambers at 403 E Main Street to approve the minutes from tonight’s meeting in order to include them in the CDBG closeout package being send to the state.
7:06 pm

The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held a public hearing to take comment on the intent of the Town of Haw River to “piggyback” the bid of the City of Burlington, NC that was awarded on April 3, 2012 for 96 gallon Recycling Carts.
Manager Earp spoke to the Council and the public regarding the intent to piggyback the Town’s purchase of new recycling carts with Burlington’s bid and purchase. It is estimated that by piggybacking this purchase, the Town of Haw River will save a minimum of $5 per cart with a total purchase of 900 carts. The town has received grant funding from the NCDENR that will pay for half of the purchase, but the Town is responsible for the other half of the required funding for the purchase. State statue allows for the Town to piggyback the bid of another municipality only if the public is given an opportunity to weigh in on that decision, thus this public hearing is being held. 
The Mayor opened the public hearing and no members of the public chose to speak on this issue. The Mayor closed the public hearing. 

Consent Agenda

7:10 pm

The Council reviewed:

1- The previous meeting minutes from March 20, 2012 and April 2, 2012 

2- Budget Amendment 2012-6

3- A Resolution concerning The Solid Waste Management Plan of 2012 for Alamance County

Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the consent agenda. Motion carried 5-0.

New Business

7:11pm

Council reviewed, discussed, and considered approving a change order concerning the Main Sewer Pump Station Replacement Project.
Darrell Russell of Alley Williams Carmen and King (AWCK) presented the Council with Change Order #2 for the Main Sewer Pump Station Replacement Project. This change order is for $56,740.04, but will not affect the overall cost of the project. The project was initially under budget and this change order will simply utilize contingency funding and reallocation of funds in line items of the project. 

Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve Change Order #2 for the Main Sewer Pump Station Replacement Project. Motion carried 5-0. 
7:20pm
Council considered the proposal from the NCLM concerning being the provider of Major Medical, Worker’s Compensation and Property and Liability insurance for fiscal year 2012-2013 for the Town.

Manager Earp spoke to the Council regarding the renewal information for the Town’s major medical, worker’s compensation, and property/liability insurance through the NC League of Municipalities (NCLM). The Town has been told that major medical rates will only increase by 1% for employees and the worker’s compensation and property/liability rates will remain unchanged. The Town bids these insurance policies out each year, but is never able to find a better deal from a provider other than the NCLM because of the incentive credits offered through the NCLM and the need for medical benefits for retirees. After brief discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to renew the Town’s insurance benefits with the NCLM. Motion carried 5-0.

7:24pm
Reviewed and discussed approval of Items dealing with Trash and recycling contracts:

A: Consider the amendment to the Dec. 7, 2009 Solid Waste agreement with Waste Industries that will add recycling (per Burlington contract) services and extend waste removal services until 2017.
Manager Earp explained to the council that approving this contract will allow the current trash agreement with Waste Industries to run concurrently with the new recycling contract. As incentive, The Town will also be exempt from one year’s consumer price index increase per the contact. Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the amendment to the December 7, 2009 Solid Waste agreement with Waste Industries to add recycling services and extend the waste removal services until 2017. Motion carried 5-0.
B: Consider the ‘Piggyback’ purchase of 96 gallon recycle carts from Rehrig Pacific (per Burlington contract).The Town will purchase 900 carts @ 49.95 OR LESS.
Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the “Piggyback” purchase of 900 96-gallon recycling carts from Rehrig Pacific via the Burlington contract at a price of $49.95 or less. Motion carried 5-0.
C: Consideration of Town financing the amount of purchase not covered by the NCDENR grant for a period of three years. 

Manager Earp recommended to the Council that the Town finance the Town’s half of the recycling cart purchase for a term of 36 months. Manager Earp expects the interest rate, based on preliminary conversations with local banks, to fall at 2.5% or lower. Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the financing of the recycling cart purchase up to $25,000 for a term of three years. Motion carried 5-0.
7:30
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River reviewed contracts with AWCK Inc. to design the sidewalks planned to run along Lang and West Main St.

Darrell Russell with AWCK presented the council with two proposed contracts for the sidewalk planned to run along Lang and West Main Street. Two separate contracts were prepared because the sidewalk on Main Street will
be funded by the NC Department of Transportation and the contract requirements are much more detailed. This contract is for design only and a separate contract will be prepared at a later date for construction administration. The contract for Lang Street is not subject to NCDOT review and is for design, bidding, and construction administration.

Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve both contracts with AWCK for the sidewalk project. Motion carried 5-0.




7:35

Council considered the request from Parks and Recreation Department to submit bid for playground equipment currently owned by the Village of Tobaccoville.
Manager Earp presented the Council with an opportunity to place a bid on used playground equipment from the Town of Tobaccoville. Manager Earp and Parks and Recreation Director Randall King have seen the equipment in person and recommend that the Town participate in the sealed bid process. The Village of Tobaccoville had an independent valuation done on the equipment and it is valued at $3,500 - $5,000. If the bid is won, the Town will need to do a few minor repairs and transport and install the new equipment. 

After discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to submit a sealed bit of $5,000 to the Village of Tobaccoville for the used playground equipment. Motion carried 5-0.
7:42 pm







Council considered a list of items to be disposed of at the City of Burlington’s May surplus sale.
Manager Earp presented the Council with a list of items to be taken to the City of Burlington’s surplus sale in May. Councilmember Lovette suggested donating the two bikes on the surplus list to a local bike ministry. 

Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the surplus items to be taken to the City of Burlington’s surplus sale, but to donate the two bicycles to the local bike ministry. Motion carried 5-0.

Councilmember Allen made a motion to create a policy where all lost/forfeited bikes at the police station be donated to the bike ministry if not claimed within 6 months. Motion carried 5-0.
7:46 pm
Council considered a request from manager to have approval authority for amendments and transfers to the 2011-2012 budget in order to clean it up and prepare for the end of the year close out. 

Councilmember Lovette made a motion to grant approval authority for amendments and transfers for the 2011-2012 budget to Manager Earp. Motion carried 5-0.

7:46 pm
Council was presented with a financial Update for the 2011-2012 budget through end of 3rd Quarter.
Manager Earp presented the 3rd Quarter financial update to the Council, noting that revenues are currently outpacing expenditures. He reminded the council that this is typically the case at this point in the year but that revenue drops off almost completely during the final quarter of the year. No action is required by the Council.
7:48 pm
Council considered a request from manager for permission to start the Condemnation Process of an unsafe structure at 307 Lang Court.
 Manager Earp spoke to the Council regarding a property at 307 Lang Court. This property was initially going go to be repaired by an angel investor, but it was determined that the property is beyond repair. The home is heir property and has a tenant that is in the process of being evicted. The owners of the property have advised the Town Manager that if the Town condemns this property, they will have the property torn down.
Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to begin the condemnation process for the property at 307 Lang Court. Motion carried 5-0.

7:51 pm

Manager’s Update


· Manager Earp asked the Council to consider setting a working meeting for purposes of allowing the manager to present his 2012-2013 Budget Recommendation to the Council in the coming weeks. Mayor Boggs called a budget working meeting Monday, May 21, 2012 at 6:30pm in the Council Chambers at 403 E Main Street. 


· Town staff is working to complete the Town Newsletter. This newsletter will also include information about the new recycling carts and will distribute the Town Consumer Confidence Report for the year. 
· The County is currently updating the Town’s Maps to reflect recent annexations. 
· Town staff is working on the 2012 Powell Bill Expenditure report.
· The Town will soon be working to close the Franklin Products CDBG projects as all requirements for that grant have been met.


· The utility agreement between the Town and Carter Lewis has been completed and executed. 
· The new police cars are anticipated to be in service by the end of this week, beginning of next week at the latest. There was a backorder issue on the necessary light bars that has caused this unexpected delay in placing these vehicles into commission.


· There have recently been some issues in town related to indoor/outdoor furniture and “yard art”. The Council is interested in considering a nuisance ordinance in order to institute some enforceable guidelines for these situations. 
Councilmember Allen made a motion to set a public hearing regarding a nuisance ordinance on Monday, June 4th at 7:00pm in the Council Chambers at 403 E Main Street. Motion carried 5-0.

· Manager Earp presented the Council with a Utility Specification Policy that was recommended by AWCK in order to assist in the installation of new utilities in the future. This policy was modeled after the policies of nearby municipalities and has already been requested by the planners of the Estates Subdivision. 
Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the Utility Specification Policy as presented. Motion carried 5-0.

8:05 pm

Announcements

· Councilmember Allen announced that the Community Pride Committee will be hosting a car show at Lamb’s Chapel on June 23rd. Registration begins at 10am and the Museum will be holding a bake sale the same day in order to raise funds. 
· The Museum will hold its annual yard sale on May 19th.
There being no further business of the council, Mayor Boggs asked for a motion to adjourn.

8:07 pm

Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.
__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor Boggs

Melanie R. Hamilton, Clerk




